QUESTIONS FROM 15 APRIL MEETING CHAT

The questions and comments below were addressed equally to the Practice and Patient Participation Groups and the replies have been produced jointly.  Similar questions have been grouped together and one answer is given.  The questions suggest several paths that the new PPG could follow but these will have to be worked out with the practice when the new group is in place and has had time to consider its priorities
Due to the pandemic, what resources can the merged practice offer to people in need of emotional support?

 There are increasing signs that the Covid pandemic has caused emotional and mental distress to vulnerable people as well as increasing inequalities.  There is some evidence that people did not seek help during the lockdowns and that demand will increase over the coming year.  The PPG will do its best to support the practice in meeting this difficult challenge over the next year and welcomes the practice’s willingness to consider the PPG’s suggestions for improved services.

2
Hi, realise we’re losing a couple of doctors through retirement.  However please could you confirm how would that impact the number of patients to a doctor ratio?  Will it improve?  Just want to make sure the lead time to see a doctor is not compromised.  Thanks

What is the ratio of patients to doctors (full-time equivalent) for the two existing practices and for the merged practice?

Overall there will be the same level of GP capacity as in the current two practices. Once we have moved into the new building at 40 Colney Hatch Lane, there will be space for three nurses. In the Service Commitment available on the Rutland House website, the new practice commits to following British Medical Association GP staffing guidelines.  There will be three partners, five salaried GPs, three nurses and support staff.  The new PPG may decide that continuing to monitor this issue with the help of feedback from patients should be one of its priorities

https://www.rutlandhouse.nhs.uk/cms_uploads/RUTLAND%20MEDICAL%20PRACTICE%20SERVICE%20COMMITMENT%20-%20Final.pdf
3
Telephone answering service at Queens Avenue is excellent and very rarely engaged.  It does not take ages to get through to talk with a receptionist.  Will the same approach be adopted after the merger?

The telephone service at Queens Avenue has always been good so hope this will continue to be the case.  Also, emailing the doctors at the surgery has always been a great option when raising health concerns so hope this will be an option

The merger will give each surgery the opportunity to learn from each other’s best practice.  Since the Rutland House team will be working with the Queen’s Avenue team on their site for at least 12 months, there is every reason to expect that the Queen’s Avenue approach will continue.  Similarly the Queen’s Avenue team will assimilate good practice from the Rutland House team.

Will Eve, the Queens Avenue practice manager, continue?  Eve is a very efficient and knowledgeable point of contact and it would be great to know she will be part of the new team.

Unfortunately Eve Hanley has decided to retire on 30 April.

Will Dr Cooke still be with the new practice?

Yes

Q 23 of the Frequently Asked Questions also on the Rutland House website confirms that all staff apart from the two doctors retiring will have continuing posts with the new practice.  See link to FAQs below

https://www.rutlandhouse.nhs.uk/cms_uploads/FAQ%20-%20UPDATED%20-%20FINAL.pdf
With the recent sale of the Laurels surgery on St Anns Road and others in North London, to the US company Operose / Centene I am concerned about how the Rutland House Surgery will be protected from a sale like this in the future.

Read previous comments, 47 practices have now been sold in this way.  PPG needs to watch this carefully

  
In light of the Laurels at St Anne’s Road being sold off to Operose: a subsidiary of the multi million dollar American medical company Centene and the sell off of 47 more across London, 8 in Croydon, post codes N1, N4, NW1, NW3, NW5 and now Palmers Green have all been affected.  Please can the PPG lobby the CCG and give assurance that this will not happen to the new hub.  Very little transparency or acceptability was used when the Laurels was sold.  We must not let our NHS be sold.

Following an earlier query from the PPG, the Rutland House doctors replied in writing that they were strongly opposed to privatisation of GP services in this way and would not countenance such a move. The GPs have explained in previous meetings with both PPGs that Rutland House’s contract with North Central London Clinical Commissioning Group is a PMS (personal medical services) contract  which does not allow outsourcing to the private sector.  AT Medics who were able to pass on contracts for their 47 practices to Operose held APMS (alternative provider medical services) contracts which did allow them to make such an arrangement. It is impossible to guarantee that health policy will never change but our GPs, and probably most GPs, would oppose further privatisation of general practice and any such move would be strongly resisted locally.

Who will decide when a face-to-face appointment is necessary or appropriate?

Doctor and patient will decide together when contact is made following a request for an appointment.  Telephone triage is likely to continue post-Covid as a result of national guidance 

7
Two practices, two separate budgets, all being said about new RH medical hub.  Will new budget reflect this?

Two practices, two budgets, Merger - one budget! Hope budget will reflect that? When going live with 11,000 patients in what will be post Covid and strapped for cash times!

Funding for primary care services is based on patient list size so will not be affected by the merger.  The baseline sum and additional payments for meeting outcome targets and extra services are paid per patient.  They are recalculated each year so may be marginally affected by changes in NHS funding post-Covid.  For people interested in how primary care is funded, there is a useful 2020 briefing from the Healthcare Financial Management Association.  See link below.

https://www.hfma.org.uk/docs/default-source/default-document-library/how-it-works---primary-care-finance-and-primary-care-networks.pdf?sfvrsn=5d4579e7_0
12 [Written question sent following the 15 April meeting]

I have one query from your FAQs and it relates to this explanation of funding:

Q  Is there a need to raise funding for the building; is it dependant on CCG or NHSE?

A  The building is being funded privately by the owner of the site - not the CCG or NHSE.

Do I take that to mean a private investor is profiting from this merger?

 Queens Avenue Surgery had a private lease which was expiring.  The original plan for the merger of three Muswell Hill practices turned out to be impracticable.  Therefore Queens Avenue and Rutland House surgeries agreed that a merger and new build would be the best way of continuing the culture and ethos of their respective practices and securing accommodation.    Rutland House Surgery is owned by Rutland House Enterprises Limited. This company was incorporated in 1995 and is owned mostly by Dr Hatjiosif and her family. There are 4 shareholders in total. This company will fund the new building at 40 Colney Hatch Lane and agree a lease with the merged practice 
8
The FAQs give an inconsistent answer to the question of the name of the practice: will it be “Rutland House Surgery” or “Rutland Medical Practice”?

The new practice will be known as Rutland House Surgery after the merger and whilst the two practices are co-located at Queens Avenue.  After the move to the new centre at 40 Colney Hatch Lane towards the end of 2022, the practice will be known as Rutland Medical Practice.

I am concerned how (in the short term) 11,500 patients will be accommodated at a surgery that currently only has 4,500 patients.  It feels like it will be a difficult 18 months for the patients

Q 8 of the FAQs (see link above) deals with this.  The PPG will look for evidence that arrangements during the transition are working and welcomes feedback from its members and other patients

How many male doctors will be in the merged practice?

Dr Demades is continuing with the merged practice for at least one year.  The existing Rutland House team is all-female but, leading up to the transition, patients based at Rutland House who wish to see a male doctor can ask to see Dr Demades if there are availabilities to book an appointment with him. The new practice is actively looking to recruit another male GP to balance its team.

What is the difference between an appointment and a consultation?

There is little difference in practice.  An appointment (para 11 of service  commitment, See link above) relates to the process of booking the time and place, whereas a consultation (para 12) relates to the actual discussion and, where necessary, examination with the doctor/nurse/practitioner which may be person to person or on line/telephone.  In everyday conversation they overlap or are, on occasions, synonymous – e.g. “I’ve just been for my appointment” meaning “I’ve just seen the doctor”!
12
 As a member of the Parliamentary Group for Integrated Healthcare, I’m interested to know what provisions for access to complementary practitioners are envisioned to address diverse needs of the patient community

Complementary therapies cover a wide range of treatments and interventions to improve wellbeing and bring about positive lifestyle change which many people find helpful.  The new PPG could choose to explore this issue through supporting the practice in promoting self-care and prevention of ill-health or choose to improve links with community and voluntary organisations which are able to offer contact and support, possibly working with the local practices’ social prescriber  The following online platforms are all available for patients to access via our website under “Self referrals”:

KOOTH: https://www.kooth.com
On My Mind: https://www.annafreud.org/on-my-mind/self-care/

Young Minds: https://youngminds.org.uk/
Family Lives: https://www.familylives.org.uk
13
I had a question which was mainly around access to Rutland House.  It is in quite an inaccessible place so driving is not possible as no parking nearby, bus stops are not that close so just wondering what steps, if any, are being considered to address this, especially in light of older patients

In response to an earlier query from the PPGs, the practice confirmed that there will be disabled access spaces and drop-off parking.  There are several bus routes that go down Colney Hatch Lane and bus stops are reasonably close.  Access is a particular concern for Queens Avenue patients and the new PPG may want to do more work on it
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[Sent via email post meeting]

Can we have a text message too?

This seems to be a question about communication.  Text messages will probably only be used to an all-patients text needs to be sent as they can be costly, particularly when they are longer and charged as two or three messages.  Texts are also less secure and can get lost.  With emails, there is a record of what has been sent.  Your question suggests that there needs to be a discussion about the new PPG’s methods of communication with its members and the wider patient group which we will do on 13 May.  

15 
How do we access a copy of the Terms of Reference????


Surely the ToRs would be agreed at first new PPG meeting.  This would give time for people to actually reflect on them and comment / feed into the first meeting?

The PPG Terms of Reference can be found on the PPG pages of the Rutland House website.
https://www.rutlandhouse.nhs.uk/ppg.htm
The Terms of Reference would normally be agreed at the new PPG’s first meeting.  The situation has arisen because the former PPGs did not have ToRs and they need to be in place in order to elect officers at the inaugural meeting on 13 May.  The terms of what the PPG can do have deliberately been drawn broadly so that the new PPG is not held back by decisions of previous PPG members

Can you please save and send us the chat on email please?

The questions from the Chat are all included above together with additional questions sent by email after the meeting.  Good wishes and thanks to the two retiring doctors will be extracted from the Chat and sent to them separately.  Since many of the messages on the Chat showed people’s names, the PPG does not intend to circulate this widely If you are interested in the issues that are of concern to other patients, please register to join the PPG so that you are kept informed.

https://www.rutlandhouse.nhs.uk/form_ppg_application.htm
